PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, November 3, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, November 3, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Harbormaster Appointment
Chairman Quintal introduced Chad Hunter, the Town’s newly-appointed Harbormaster.
Mr. Hunter addressed the Board to discuss his plans for leading the Harbormaster Department.  Mr. Hunter noted that his official start date is November 5, 2009.   In response to a question from Selectman Mahoney, Mr. Hunter talked about the efforts that he and his staff will make to regain the community’s trust, and he identified the attainment of grant funding (to offset equipment costs), the development of aquaculture rules and regulations, and the publication of the Town’s mooring list as some of his top priorities for the winter season.

Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services (Philippe Ducrot, 40 Russell Street) requested two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the dates listed below.  Liquor Liability is in place.

November 13 and 14, 2009

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the August 18, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

NOAA Grant Agreement – The Board signed the Notice of Grant Agreement and Deed Restrictions to acknowledge and affirm the grant agreement with the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration for the Center Hill Preserve.

Endorsement of PDGC Expenditure – The Board endorsed the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation’s intent to allocate $2,500.00 towards the sponsorship of a Holiday Window Decorating Contest in Downtown Plymouth.

License Agreement for Drew Road Utility Easement – The Board will approve and signed the License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth and NSTAR Electric Company for the purpose of installing an underground electric conduit and line across two certain parcels of land situated off Drew Road (Map 88, Lot 7-6 and Map 89A, Lot 1 within the Plymouth Town Forest) to provide electric service to certain residents of the Town on Drew Road.   Until a permanent 25-foot wide easement can be obtained, the licensee (NSTAR Electric Company) seeks a license for such use.

Public Comment

Vice Chairman Malaguti spoke under public comment to correct a statement he made during Town Meeting (October 26, 2009) that Sabor Market had closed due to the lagging economy.  Vice Chairman Malaguti stated, for the record, that Sabor Market is open for business and doing well, and he offered his apologies to the owner for his misstatement.
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Plymouth North High School
School Superintendent Gary Maestas provided a presentation on the progress of the Plymouth North High School (“PNHS”) building project.   Mr. Maestas reviewed a timeline history of the project, noting that, in March (2009), the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) chose Plymouth for its next model school project.   He displayed flow charts and maps outlining the project process and the site plan, and he discussed the benefits of choosing a model school design. 
Mr. Maestas focused his presentation more specifically on the design elements and features of the new school, which will house a state-of-the-art library, digital media lab, 850-seat performance center, and multi-court gymnasium.  The school, he said, will incorporate ‘green’ (environmentally-efficient) technology to reduce the school’s dependence on energy and water resources.  Mr. Maestas explained that it is the School Department’s intent to achieve, at-minimum, a gold-level LEED certification (“Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design”) while striving for platinum status (which requires the incorporation of wind power).
Mr. Maestas closed his presentation with a list of the next steps within the PNHS building project, including the finalization of design features and the preparation and issuance of the project bid documents.   The bid will be released in January, he said, with construction anticipated to begin in March of 2010.  Mr. Maestas thanked all of the boards, committees, and staff members who have worked collaboratively with the Schools on the PNHS project.
Mr. Maestas and Ted Gentry (the Owners Project Manager) fielded questions and comments from the Selectmen and the Building Committee with regard to the school’s environmentally-friendly design elements and the bid process.  
Council on Aging

Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Resources, spoke about the new Council on Aging (“COA”) facility, which will be constructed in conjunction with the PNHS project.   While slightly behind the schools in terms of exterior design and planning, she said, the bid for the COA facility will be issued in January and construction will begin in March, to coincide with the PNHS project schedule.  

Ms. O’Brien discussed the proposed features and layout of the new 2-level, 18,000 square foot COA facility, which will be situated within the PNHS campus.   The integration of the facility with the new high school site, she explained, will open a whole range of opportunities for expansion of the programs and services offered to Plymouth’s seniors.  Ms. O’Brien noted that moving the COA’s new home to Obery Street will offer further convenience to seniors, based on the site’s proximity to the highway, library, hospital, and downtown Plymouth.
Ms. O’Brien responded to some brief questions regarding the facility’s amenities and the current lease for the COA at Cordage Park, noting that the new COA facility will open when all construction at the school site is complete (for safety reasons).
Emergency Operations Center

Fire Chief G. Edward Bradley discussed the preliminary plans to construct a new Town Emergency Operations Center (“EOC”) at the Cedarville Fire Station.   Chief Bradley explained that the EOC is an important facility, as it becomes the nerve center for all Town departments in the event of an emergency or disaster.   The new EOC, he said, will also house the Town’s full time Emergency Operations staff members, who work daily on the most up-to-date emergency management and disaster mitigation plans.
Chief Bradley outlined the remaining stages through which the project will pass over the coming months, from design to review and then construction.  The 3,500 square foot addition to the Cedarville Fire Station, he explained, will be permanent, Town-owned (as the current EOC offices on Obery Street are leased), and built with funds supplemented by grants.  The Chief fielded some brief questions from the Selectmen and Building Committee members regarding the proposed facility and the fate of the Community Room that is currently available for public use at the Cedarville Fire Station.  
At the close of the discussion, Chairman Quintal thanked staff and committee members for their work on the building projects.  He then called for a brief recess to prepare for the next presentation.  
Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation
Leighton Price, president of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”), provided a presentation on the corporation’s Annual Report.    Mr. Price outlined several of the PGDC’s general and parking-related accomplishments over the past year, noting the certification of the corporation’s financial records for 2008 and the significant increase in the number of parking permits sold in 2009.   He discussed the results of earlier parking program changes (such as the suspension of paid parking during the winter months) and ParkPlymouth’s efforts to collect unpaid citations, and he listed several of the PGDC’s promotional campaigns to educate citizens and visitors about the parking program.
Mr. Price pointed to the PGDC’s policy of community reinvestment and listed the events for which the PGDC provided financial support, including the Thanksgiving and 4th of July celebrations.    He noted that the PGDC will continue to seek the Board’s endorsement of these expenditures to ensure that they are being directed to events that are important to the community.   

Mr. Price and Christine Pratt (Treasurer of the PGDC) displayed several financial charts illustrating the PGDC’s financial position and parking revenue trends.    They outlined the PGDC’s revenues and expenses for 2008 and 2009 (to-date) and offered theories on the various differences between each year.   Ms. Pratt spoke more specifically about the PGDC’s expenses—including payroll (for ParkPlymouth staff and meter enforcement officers), RMV fees, auditing and accounting, and meter equipment repair—which total approximately $348,000 for 2009 to-date. 
Mr. Price stated that far fewer citations were issued in 2009 than in previous years, as the PGDC and ParkPlymouth are trying to create a more customer-friendly environment.  In addition, he noted, many more outstanding parking citations were collected this year than in past years, demonstrating the PGDC’s efforts to collect citations during the winter season.   Ms. Pratt added some additional information about the auditing of unpaid citations and fine amounts, and Mr. Price discussed the trends in citation payments which require a good deal of follow-through to ensure that most are paid.
Mr. Price reviewed several of the PGDC’s works-in-progress, including the update to the Memorandum of Agreement (“MOA”) between the Town and the PGDC and the codification of the 1954 Town of Plymouth Traffic Rules & Regulations.   The PGDC, he said, is also working on a first draft of an extensive Master Parking Plan, which will serve as a guide for infrastructure needs, parking for special events, and the modification of the current parking program.  Mr. Price explained that another key initiative of the PGDC was its recent decision to hire an executive manager to oversee ParkPlymouth’s operations.  

Mr. Price listed proposals for which the PGDC sought the Board’s endorsement:

· That the Board endorse the PGDC’s vote to repeat the off-season parking program (no charge at meters nor in pay & display lots, time limited spaces enforced)
· That the Board endorse the PGDC’s promotion of half-price parking permits during the off-season and the inclusion of an informational flyer with December tax bills

· That the Board endorse the PGDC’s financial support of a Downtown Holiday Window Decorating Contest

Donna Fernandes, member of the PGDC, discussed the Downtown Holiday Window Decorating Contest and explained how this is another effort on the part of the PGDC to invest in the community and draw visitors and business to the downtown.  Mr. Price closed the presentation with a brief summary of the PGDC’s other accomplishments, including its support of the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority’s efforts to have the Town acquire the 1820 Court House.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to (a) endorse the PGDC’s vote to repeat the off-season parking program (no charge at meters nor in pay & display lots, time limited spaces enforced) and (b) endorse the PGDC’s promotion of half-price parking permits during the off-season and the inclusion of an informational flyer with the Town’s December tax bills.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  [Note: the Board gave its endorsement to the Holiday Window Decorating Contest during the administrative notes portion of the meeting.]  
Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

Award for Energy Leadership – Selectman Mahoney noted that he traveled to the State House with Patrick O’Brien, Special Assistant to the Town Manager, to accept an award from Plymouth’s legislative delegation for the Town’s efforts to promote energy efficiency,

Letters

Sex Offender Residency Restriction Bylaw – Selectman Machado noted a letter he received from the Committee of Precinct Chairs (“COPC”) regarding the recently proposed Sex Offender Residency Restriction Bylaw that was rejected by Town Meeting.  He stated that he would like to see the COPC put together the necessary subcommittee to work on another bylaw for the Spring Town Meeting.

New Business

400th Anniversary Kickoff Celebration – Selectman Mahoney reminded the Board and the public of the 400th Anniversary Kick-Off Party scheduled for Saturday, November 7, 2009 from 2:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. in the Blue Room at Memorial Hall.

VA Clinic – Selectman Mahoney noted that Congressman Delahunt will hold a press conference at Town Hall on November 9, 2009 at 11:00 a.m. to announce that funding has been secured to establish a Veterans Clinic in Plymouth.

2009 Fall Town Meeting – Chairman Quintal thanked Town Moderator Steven Triffletti and the members of Town Meeting for their hard work on the 2009 Fall Town Meeting.

Shichigahama Delegation – Chairman Quintal asked that the Board set aside time to discuss and plan for the delegation that will visit from Shichigahama, Japan in the summer of 2010.

Town Manager Search

Selectman Machado recused himself from participating in the Town Manager Search and subsequently exited the meeting.

Chairman Quintal posed the question of what might happen in the event the Board chooses a candidate for the Town Manager position but the candidate refuses to accept.   The Board discussed Chairman Quintal’s question.   Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that the Board will have to restart the search process with advertisement and interviews, further extending the vacancy in the Town Manager’s Office.

Each member of the Board discussed the search process, the three finalists (Richard M. Brown, Richard A. Montuori, and Mark S. Stankiewicz), and the reasons behind their choices for the best candidate.  Some expressed frustration with the Plymouth County District Attorney’s ruling that only two members of the Board could participate in the entirety of search and interview process.    
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to offer the Town Manager position to Mark S. Stankiewicz.  Selectman Hallisey seconded the motion and discussion continued.
Selectman Mahoney asked his fellow Selectmen if they would prefer to have the three finalists appear before the Board for another round of interviews.  The Board could not reach a decision on Selectman Mahoney’s proposal, based on candidate Richard M. Brown’s withdrawal from the search process (i.e. the Board would only be able to interview Mr. Stankiewicz and the third finalist, Mr. Montuori).    
The Board discussed the interview process further and the ramifications of starting the process again versus moving forward with a decision.  Members of the Board again reiterated their reasons behind their choice of candidate.  Selectman Mahoney explained that, though his first choice was for Mr. Brown, Mr. Brown has since withdrew his candidacy, and it made the best sense to change his vote to coincide with the majority of the Board and refrain from delaying the process further. 

Chairman Quintal called for vote on Vice Chairman Malaguti’s motion to offer the Town Manager position to Mark S. Stankiewicz.  Vice Chairman Malaguti, Selectman Mahoney, and Selectman Hallisey voted in favor, but Chairman Quintal hesitated to cast a vote and initiated further discussion.   Chairman Quintal explained that he was uncomfortable casting a vote with the majority for the simple sake of making a decision and moving forward.  

More discussion ensued with regard to the required supermajority vote and how long it might take if the search process is restarted.   Both Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Mahoney noted the uncertainty of choosing a candidate based on only two interviews, but both cited the professional assistance of the consulting team that brought forth three very capable candidates.   Selectman Hallisey expressed confidence in Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi, whom, he said, can provide solid guidance and help to the new Town Manager when she resumes her role as Assistant Town Manager.

With a motion and impending vote on the floor, Chairman Quintal stated that there were four votes in favor (thereby confirming his vote) for offering the Town Manager position to Mark S. Stankiewicz.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of the meeting and enter executive session at approximately 9:50 p.m. pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Value Contract Negotiations).   By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Hallisey – yes, Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.  

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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